WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 7 SEPTEMBER 2015

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 7 September 2015 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, W Brown, G Copley, P Critchard, A Govier, J Hunt, G James, J Reed, P W Sparrow J Thorne, and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk)
ALLOTMENT AWARDS 2015

Allan Cavill, former Regional Director of the National Society of Allotment Gardeners and Debbie Rugg, had recently completed this year’s Allotment Competition. The results were as follows:

Winners:

Best Managed: Mrs Kay Jenkins Plot 78

Most Ecological: David Capell and Ian & Helen Gillingham Plot 14

Best Newcomer: Charlotte Chaffe Plot 67

Best Cultivated: Toby Billinger Plot 18

The Mayor (Councillor Janet Lloyd who was also Chair of Allotments Committee) presented the winning certificates.  

100. APOLOGIES

Councillors Bowrah and Henley
101. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council and Taunton Deane Borough Council.

Councillors Brown, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

Councillor Thorne declared a prejudicial interest in Agenda item 7 as he was engaged in personal business with the applicant and a personal interest in Agenda Item 11 (c) (i) Police IAG as he had previously carried out some work for them.
102. MINUTES

The minutes of:

(a) Council Planning meetings on 3 August and 20 August and

(b) Council on 3 August 2015, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

103. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor reported on the engagements she had undertaken since the last meeting. 
104. POLICE REPORT 
P.C. Mickey Dunn submitted a report which outlined recent police activity in the town.
105. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Dave Mitton reported that the Food Fair which had recently taken place had been a great success. He thanked those councillors who had helped on the day.
He also referred to the unsatisfactory condition of the access road to and from North Street Car Park. In July last year TDBC had announced that that it had found £60k in savings which would be spent on a “cleaner Deane”. One of the things identified to be funded was the resurfacing of North Street Car Park, Wellington. Unfortunately this had never happened. The Town Clerk reported that he had contacted TDBC who had informed him that it “has some funding for the resurfacing, but we need to sort out the ‘rat run’ first. Our councillors do want to push this forward so we will be putting some proposals to them and sharing with WTC”.
It was agreed that it was necessary for the surface of the access road to be brought up to a more robust standard.

(b) Mr J Wilkie of Barrington Way drew attention to a persistent problem of dog fouling in this residential area. It was agreed to contact the Wellington Action Group for Dogs with a request that they visit the area and give appropriate advice to anyone seen allowing their dogs to foul.

(c) Isabel Ward reported that she was actively pursuing Western Power in order to get it to pay for the roadside bulbs which it had dug up in error. She also referred to the recent activity of Churches Together and informed the Council that it had contacted Christian Aid to talk about the most effective response it could give to the current migrant/refugee crisis in Europe.

(d) Colin Spackman of the Wellington Museum and Local History Society thanked the Council for its continued support. He gave details of how the Society had worked to improve access to material and the action it had taken to expand the Waterloo 200 display. He said that 28 September 2019 would mark the 200th anniversary since the Duke of Wellington had last visited the town. He suggested that the current Duke be invited to visit Wellington on that anniversary. Mr Spackman also referred to the forthcoming milestone when H.M The Queen would become the country’s longest serving monarch. He suggested that a new street in the town be named after H.M. Queen Elizabeth II to mark the occasion.

It was agreed to invite the Duke of Wellington in 2019 and to put forward the suggestion of naming a street after H.M. The Queen.

(e) Bob Gitsham asked if any Section 106 money or grant aid could be made available to improve facilities at Sampford Arundel Cricket Club. It was explained to Mr Gitsham that the Club did not fall within the Wellington Town Council area and that in any event the Council had no control over the allocation of S106 funds. Councillor Hunt, in his capacity as the appropriate County Councillor, offered to look further into the availability of funds.

106. GRANTS

Point Three CIC – Battle of Waterloo

Reported that two separate grant applications had been received from Point Three CIC for funding in connection with the following events: 

(a) Children’s Art Competion and ExhibitionArt Competition - £2,000

(b) BoW Walking Trail - £1,259.23

Full details of each application had been previously circulated to councillors. The applications had been considered by the Finance Committee at its meeting earlier in the evening when it was reported that these were two of the very few events organised locally to celebrate the 200th anniversary of the Battle of Waterloo. However, the Council did not normally fund retrospective applications – one of the conditions of the Grants Scheme was that “Grants will not be awarded retrospectively, for costs incurred in the past. Grants can only be applied to future funding requirements”. It was also noted that the Council were being asked to cover the entire cost of the Art Competition (£2,000) and a very large part of the Walking Trail (£1,259.23). There did not appear to be any reference in the application to any income received.
A measure of disappointment was expressed that these applications had not been submitted prior to the events taking place as there was general support for the efforts and initiative taken to mark the anniversary of the Battle of Waterloo. In view of the retrospective nature of the application and the incomplete information available the Finance Committee had recommended to Council that the applications for grant be declined.

The applicant was present at the meeting and following the suspension of Standing Orders, he spoke in support of the application. He also submitted amended figures which showed that the events had actually made a profit which was intended to be passed on to local schools. This only served to confuse the situation. If this process was followed by Point 3 then it appeared that the Council would be indirectly funding a third party. The Council were broadly supportive of the aims of Point 3 but did not feel able to support an application for grant for events that had made a profit. 
RESOLVED that consideration be deferred and the applicant be advised to discuss the situation further with the Town Clerk.
107. PUBLIC CONVENIENCES

At the last meeting it was reported that negotiations had been continuing with TDBC regarding this Council taking over responsibility for the three public conveniences in the town. Condition surveys regarding each of the facilities had been submitted. 

It was subsequently agreed that:-

(a) a sum not exceeding £1,500 be authorised to obtain a more detailed condition survey on behalf of the Town Council;

(b) the market be tested in an effort to ascertain the likely cost of maintenance of the conveniences;

(c) when this information is available a Business Plan be prepared.
The Clerk had been informed that TDBC paid in the region of £800 per facility for the condition survey that it received. Bearing this in mind, it was unlikely that this Council would be able to obtain a more detailed condition survey within the sum that had been authorised. It had also been difficult to test the market without actually inviting tenders. Potential contractors did not want to reveal what they were likely to bid.

Since the last meeting a draft version of a budget allocation letter which outlined the funds available at the point of transfer and the annual expenditure budget to be allocated each year had been received. This side letter would be supplementary to the Lease once signed. A copy of the draft lease had also been received and was submitted.
The annual budget calculation reflected the TDBC Executive decision dated 12 March and was based upon the premise that the North Street and Courtland Road toilets were to remain open, whilst the Longforth Road toilet was planned to be closed.  

 In summary the annual expenditure budget had been calculated as the costs of operating North Street (£10,495.73) and Creedwell Orchard (£5,882.97) a total sum of £16,378.70. 
A one-off fixed sum of £10,562 would be available at the point of transfer – payable within 30 days of commencement of the Lease.
A further sum would be available at the point of transfer; this figure would be dependent upon the date of transfer and based upon a decreasing scale of operating costs. This would also be paid within 30 days of commencement of the Lease.
The following was an estimate of the likely cost of operating the facilities based on current useage.

	
	NNDR

£
	Gas

£
	Electricity

£
	Water

£
	Total

£

	Longforth Road
	2920
	-
	1946
	1040
	5906

	North Street
	1860
	27
	2959
	500
	5346

	Park (est.)
	907
	-
	250
	287
	1444

	Total
	5687
	27
	5155
	1827
	12,696


In addition to these costs the Council would also be responsible for the costs of cleaning, Legionella testing, routine repairs and insurance. The Council’s insurers had indicated that the additional annual premium would be £378.26. There would also be an uncalculated cost of the officer time spent in supervising the cleaning contract.
The actual cost of regular cleaning and maintenance was not yet known and this would not be clear until a tender exercise had been undertaken. 
There were a number of relatively minor issues regarding the contents of the proposed lease but subject to the terms of the lease being satisfactory, the Town Council gave detailed consideration to whether or not it wished to proceed with taking over responsibility for these facilities. 

In view of the likely overall cost of taking on responsibility for all three facilities the Council could see very little benefit in agreeing to this course of action. It was suggested that TDBC could still achieve the level of saving it required if it continued to be responsible for Longforth Road conveniences and the Town Council part funded its maintenance.

RESOLVED that TDBC be requested to continue to be responsible for Longforth Road Public Conveniences for a further three year period on the basis that the Town Clerk would negotiate a level of funding, satisfactory to both parties, payable from the Town Council to TDBC as a contribution toward the cost of its maintenance.
(Councillor Copley left the meeting at 8.25p.m. during consideration of the above item)

108. DEVOLUTION OF RESPONSIBILITY FOR PARKS AND PLAYING FIELDS

At the July Council meeting representatives of the Wellington and District Sports Federation submitted its views on the future management of playing fields and facilities and expressed a wish to be actively involved should responsibility be devolved to the Town Council.

Since then the Town Clerk had had an initial meeting with the appropriate TDBC officer to begin discussions on devolution of responsibility for the Playing Fields. 

He had also had a positive meeting with representatives of the Sports Federation who remained very keen to be part of the future management of the facilities. 

Future progress depended on the preparation of TDBC’s Playing Pitch Strategy. The current Strategy was out of date, incorrect and did not meet Sport England criteria. The Strategy aimed to give a picture of the current state of pitches and the future needs. Work on the new Strategy had already started and TDBC would be providing a timetable of intended progress. 
TDBC would provide details of models of community ownership elsewhere which might help to turn a tantalising idea into firm reality. As these proposals developed the Environment Committee would establish a joint working party with the Sports Federation and TDBC so that a partnership approach was taken to achieving an outcome that everyone was happy with.

RESOLVED that the present position be noted.
109. STANDING ORDERS
RESOLVED that this matter be deferred pending submission of a completed draft of the proposed revised Standing Orders.
(Councillor Hunt left the meeting at 8.40p.m.)
110. ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE 

Submitted the minutes of a meeting of the Allotments Committee held on 6 August 2015.
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted.
111. STAFFING AND TRAINING COMMITTEE
Submitted the minutes of meetings of the Staffing and Training Committee held on 3 August and 20 August 2015. The decisions made by the Committee on 3 August had been previously reported to the Council meeting on the same date.
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted.
112. POLICE INDEPENDENT ADVISORY GROUP. 
Submitted report of a meeting of the IAG held on 5 August 2015.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.
113.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 May 2015 to 31 July 2015 was £140,425 and the expenditure for the same period was £32,752. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed

114. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following payments be made:
(a) HMRC - £915.37 - August deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £223.73 - Superannuation for Asst. to Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £70 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Light

(e) Chess - £79.99 - Broadband and telephone

(f) D Clark - £150 - Clearance and tree work at the Allotments

(g) Hinewood - £65 - Cleaning windows and bus shelters (July)
(h) Judith Goss - £78 - War Grave flowers

(i) EDF - £85.19 – Electricity supply –street lighting, Rackfield

(j) Edge Publications - £604.80 - August Council newsletter

(k) Konica Minolta - £150.67 - Photocopying charges May – August

(l) Konica Minolta - £224.35 – Photocopier rental August – November

(m) Wellington Community Centre - £25 – Hire of Centre for carnival Reception

(n) Basins Allotments Restoration group - £300 – Cutting paths and hedges

(o) Hinewood - £65 - Cleaning windows and bus shelters (August)

The meeting ended at 8.47p.m.
 ..........................................
Councillor Janet Lloyd 
Mayor
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